

REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE	READ INSTRUCTIONS BEFORE COMPLETING FORM	
1. REPORT NUMBER 2. GOVT ACCESSIO 81-51T A A A	N NO. 3. RECIPIENT'S CATALOG NUMBER	
A. TITLE (and Subtition) $(4.D - A)/C$	5 TYPE OF REPORT A PERIOD COVER	
A Photometric Study Of The Eclipsing Binary UN	V THESTS / MAKE BAAAAAAA	
Piscium.		
	6. PERFORMING ORG. REPORT NUMBER	
7 AUTHOR(3)	0. CONTRACT OR GRANT NUMBER(a)	
Frank Allan/Greenwood, Jr/		
9. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME AND ADDRESS	10. PROGRAM ELEMENT PROJECT. TAS	
ACIT STUDENT AT. San Diego State University	AREA & WORK UNIT NUMBERS	
ALLI STUDENT AT: San Diego State University	(11) TET (13) 86	
	12 858 87 0475	
AFIT/NR	Spring 1981	
WPAFB OH 45433 MALEY - CAR	13. NUMBER OF PAGES	
14. MONITORING AGENCY NAME ADDRESSII different from Controlline Off	/U //ce) 15. SECURITY CLASS. (of this report)	
ΤΓΥΓΙΖ		
LEVER		
16. DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT (of this Report)		
APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE; DISTRIBUTION UNLIMI		
all 1 hours and the second	🌄 NOV 6 🛛 1981	
UDATI 1-01-71-21		
17. DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT (of the abstract entered in Block 20, if differe	ent from Report)	
16	B B T 40 a. Air Force Institute of Techno.org	
APPROVED FOR PURILIC PERIOD	1 1981 Wright-Patterson AFB, QH 45433	
The Addition Release	AFR 190-17.	
<u>.</u>	· · ·	
18. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES		
18. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE: IAW AFR 190-17	Andria C. has	
18. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE: IAW AFR 190-17	FREDRIC C. LYNCH M	
18. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE: IAW AFR 190-17 19. KEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if necessary and identify by block on	FREDRIC C. LYNCH, Ma Director of Public Affeir	
18. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE: IAW AFR 190-17 19. KEY WORDS (Continue on reverse eide if necessary and identify by block nu	FREDRIC C. LYNCH, Ma Director of Public Affair	
18. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE: IAW AFR 190-17 19. KEY WORDS (Continue on reverse eide if necessary and identify by block nu	FREDRIC C. LYNCH, Ma Director of Public Réfeir	
18. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE: IAW AFR 190-17 19. KEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if necessary and identify by block nu	FREDRIC C. LYNCH, Ma Director of Public Affeir	
18. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE: IAW AFR 190-17 19. KEY WORDS (Continue on reverse eide if necessary and identify by block nu 20. ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse eide if necessary and identify by block nu	FREDRIC C. LYNCH, Ma Director of Public Affairs	
18. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE: IAW AFR 190-17 19. KEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if necessary and identify by block nu 20. ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse side if necessary and identify by block nu	FREDRIC C. LYNCH, Ma Director of Public Affairs	
18. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE: IAW AFR 190-17 19. KEY WORDS (Continue on reverse eide if necessary and identify by block nu 20. ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse eide if necessary and identify by block nu ATTACHED	mber)	
16. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE: IAW AFR 190-17 19. KEY WORDS (Continue on reverse eide if necessary and identify by block nu 20. ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse eide if necessary and identify by block nu ATTACHED	mber)	
18. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE: IAW AFR 190-17 19. KEY WORDS (Continue on reverse elde II necessary and identify by block nu 20. ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse elde II necessary and identify by block nu ATTACHED <b>81</b>	I 0 27 258	
18. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE: IAW AFR 190-17 19. KEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if necessary and identify by block nu 20. ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse side if necessary and identify by block nu ATTACHED 81	mber) 10 27 253	
16. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE: IAW AFR 190-17 19. KEY WORDS (Continue on reverse eide if necessary and identify by block nu 20. ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse eide if necessary and identify by block nu ATTACHED 81	mber) mber) 10 27 253	
16. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE: IAW AFR 190-17 19. KEY WORDS (Continue on reverse eide II necessary and identify by block nu 20. ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse eide II necessary and identify by block nu ATTACHED 81 DD 1 JAN 73 1473 EDITION OF 1 NOV 65 IS OBSOLETE	Inclass	
18. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE: IAW AFR 190-17 19. KEY WORDS (Continue on reverse eide if necessery and identify by block nu 20. ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse eide if necessery and identify by block nu ATTACHED <b>81</b> D 1 JAN 73 1473 EDITION OF 1 NOV 65 IS OBSOLETE O122(10)	I O 27 253 UNCLASS	
16. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES APPROVED FOR PUBLIC RELEASE: IAW AFR 190-17 19. KEY WORDS (Continue on reverse eide II necessary and identify by block nu 20. ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse eide II necessary and identify by block nu 20. ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse eide II necessary and identify by block nu ATTACHED 81 D 1 JAN 73 1473 EDITION OF 1 NOV 65 IS OBSOLETE OI 2 200	Inclass UNCLASS UNCLASS Medic C. LYNCH, Mo Director of Public Réfeir Pirector of Public Réfeir P	

ABSTRACT

81-51T

### ABSTRACT

The eclipsing binary system UV Piscium, which is a short-period RS Canum Venaticorum-type binary system, was observed at Mt. Laguna Observatory during 1980 using the Stromgren 4-color filter system, and broad and narrow Calcium II K-line filters. A new ephemeris was calculated using only photoelectric times of minima. Four sets of orbital solutions were obtained using the Nelson-Davis-Etzel model giving reliable geometric elements for the system. The orbital separation, radii and masses of the stellar components are given in absolute units based on Popper's spectroscopic masses. The light curves exhibit small distortions in the maxima light levels which vary with phase. The system is composed of two well-detached, main sequence stars with the primary a G2 star and the secondary an early K star.

Accession For NTIS GRAAI DTIC TEB п Unannounced Justification By\_ Distribution/ Availability Codes Avail and/or Dtrt Special

2.5

### 81-51T

#### AFIT RESEARCH ASSESSMENT

The purpose of this questionnaire is to ascertain the value and/or contribution of research accomplished by students or faculty of the Air Force Institute of Technology (ATC). It would be greatly appreciated if you would complete the following questionnaire and return it to:

### AFIT/NR

#### Wright-Patterson AFB OH 45433

RESEARCH TITLE: A Photometric Study Of The Eclipsing Binary UV Piscium

RESEARCH ASSESSMENT QUESTIONS:

1. Did this research contribute to a current Air Force project?

() a. YES

Frank Allan Greenwood, Jr.

2. Do you believe this research topic is significant enough that it would have been researched (or contracted) by your organization or another agency if AFIT had not?

() a. YES

() b. NO

() b. NO

3. The benefits of AFIT research can often be expressed by the equivalent value that your agency achieved/received by virtue of AFIT performing the research. Can you estimate what this research would have cost if it had been accomplished under contract or if it had been done in-house in terms of manpower and/or dollars?

() a. MAN-YEARS

() b. \$\_\_\_

4. Often it is not possible to attach equivalent dollar values to research, although the results of the research may, in fact, be important. Whether or not you were able to establish an equivalent value for this research (3. above), what is your estimate of its significance?

() a. HIGHLY () b. SIGNIFICANT () c. SLIGHTLY () d. OF NO SIGNIFICANT SIGNIFICANT SIGNIFICANCE

5. AFIT welcomes any further comments you may have on the above questions, or any additional details concerning the current application, future potential, or other value of this research. Please use the bottom part of this questionnaire for your statement(s).

NAME

AUTHOR:

GRADE

POSITION

- 3

ORGANIZATION

LOCATION

STATEMENT(s):

FOLD DOWN ON OUTSIDE - SEAL WITH TAPE

AFIT/NR WRIGHT-PATTERSON AFE ON 45433

وتعفي مستخليتها كالكانية فسيمته والمتكرية

OFFICIAL BUSINESS PENALTY FOR PRIVATE USE. \$300

### BUSINESS REPLY MAIL FIRST CLASS PERMIT NO. 73236 WASHINGTON D.C.

POSTAGE WILL BE PAID BY ADDRESSEE

AFIT/ DAA Wright-Patterson AFB OH 45433



81-317

A PHOTOMETRIC STUDY OF THE ECLIPSING BINARY UV PISCIUM

A Thesis Presented to the Faculty of San Diego State University

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Master of Science

in

Astronomy

by Frank Allan Greenwood, Jr. Spring 1981 A PHOTOMETRIC STUDY OF THE ECLIPSING BINARY UV PISCIUM ì

A Thesis Presented to the Faculty of San Diego State University

by Frank Allan Greenwood, Jr. Spring 1981

Approved by:

But Milean 21 APRIL 1981 JKAlbut Onue BCpuss

### ABSTRACT

The eclipsing binary system UV Piscium, which is a short-period RS Canum Venaticorum-type binary system, was observed at Mt. Laguna Observatory during 1980 using the Stromgren 4-color filter system, and broad and narrow Calcium II K-line filters. A new ephemeris was calculated using only photoelectric times of minima. Four sets of orbital solutions were obtained using the Nelson-Davis-Etzel model giving reliable geometric elements for the The orbital separation, radii and masses of system. the stellar components are given in absolute units based on Popper's spectroscopic masses. The light curves exhibit small distortions in the maxima light levels which vary with phase. The system is composed of two well-detached, main sequence stars with the primary a C2 star and the secondary an early K star.

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am highly appreciative of the many people who aided me in the completion of this study. Foremost among them is Dr. Burt Nelson for his original suggestions leading to this thesis topic and his helpful advice throughout the course of the work on it. Appreciation is also extended to Dr. Fred Talbert for his many helpful suggestions and advice, and to Dr. Don Rehfuss for serving on my thesis committee.

Special thanks is extended to all the assistants, especially to JoAnn Eder, who aided me in the completion of the observations at Mt. Laguna. Without their help the observations for this project would not have been obtained.

Finally, my greatest thanks goes to my wife, Irma, and my family, whose support and understanding throughout the many nights at the observatory and the computer facilities is lovingly appreciated.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
LIST OF TABLES	
LIST OF FIGURES	
Chapter	
1. INTRODUCTION	
RS Canum Venaticorum Binaries 1	
Historical Background on UV Piscium 4	
2. OBSERVATIONAL PROGRAM	
3. EPHEMERIS CORRECTION	
4. LIGHT CURVES AND THEIR SOLUTION	
Light Curves	
Solution of the Light Curve	
5. CONCLUSION	
<b>REFERENCES.</b>	
APPENDICES	
A. Photoelectric Data	
<b>B.</b> Timings of Primary Minimum	
<b>ABSTRACT.</b>	

٠.

# LIST OF TABLES

Table		Page
1.	Catalog Data	12
2.	Comparison Star Transformation Values	17
3.	Photometric Minima of UV Piscium	20
4.	Model Parameters	41
5.	Solution Values and Standard Errors	43
6.	Mean Values and Standard Deviations	44
7.	Absolute Parameters	46

. .

Andrew Consumer and and

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure		Page
1.	(O-C) Diagram of Huth Ephemeris	21
2.	(O-C) Diagram of New Photometric Ephemeris	25
3.	Light Curve, y Filter	27
4.	Light Curve, b Filter	28
5.	Light Curve, v Filter	29
6.	Light Curve, u Filter	30
7.	∆(b-y) Curve	33
8.	$\Delta(u-b)$ Curve	34
9.	Calcium II K-Line for UV Piscium	35
10.	Calcium II K-Line for Comparison	36

.

# Chapter 1

### INTRODUCTION

This study was undertaken in order to add to the growing accumulation of observational data on the RS Canum Venaticorum type eclipsing binary systems. This class of binaries has only in the last decade become recognized as a distinct and separate set of binary systems with its own distinct set of physical properties. Many of the systems identified as such have very sparse accumulations of data, particularly in the photometric area of observation.

### RS Canum Venaticorum Binaries

The RS Canum Venaticorum binaries have been superficially referred to as a subset of Algol-like eclipsing binaries but with some unusual properties which differentiate them from normal Algols (Morgan and Eggleton 1979`. They were specifically defined in a review paper by Hall (1976) based on their observed properties and physical characteristics. To be considered a member, a binary system must have an orbital period between one day and two weeks, a hotter component of spectral type F or G with luminosity class V or IV, and H and K emission in the spectrum outside eclipse. Hall listed 24 systems which met these criteria.

There are at least 13 properties characteristic of the RS Canum Venaticorum binaries, although no one system necessarily exhibits all of them. (1) The H and K emission is from the cooler star (or both stars). (2) The cooler star is around a spectral-luminosity class of KO IV. (3)  $H\alpha$  emission is seen outside of eclipse. (4) A wave-like distortion is present in the light curve outside of eclipse. (5) This wave migrates toward decreasing phase. (6) Additional irregular variations not due to the wave are present in the light curve. (7) One or both components has an ultraviolet excess. (8) One or both components has an infrared excess. (9) Strong centimeter radio emission has been observed in some systems. (10) Very large and irregular changes in the orbital period have been observed which cannot be explained by apsidal motion or a third orbiting body. (11) Some period variations can be correlated with the migrating wave. (12) Most systems have a mass ratio near unity. (13) Both components are detached from their respective Roche lobes.

The most conspicuous of these properties and the one which has attracted the most attention is the distortion wave in the light curve. The wave is typically a persistent, nearly sinusoidal wave which distorts the light curve both inside and outside of eclipse and renders

the two maxima unequal in brightness. The wave has a period nearly equal to the system orbital period, but migrates slowly toward decreasing orbital phase. Oliver (1974) was the first to point out that these waves and their migration seem to be common to the RS Canum Venaticorum binaries in general. The migration periods have been found to range from 5 to 75 years, and the wave amplitude also fluctuates in cycles with time scales of decades (Hall 1976). The wave can be attributed to the cooler star (Biermann and Hall 1976), and the migration of it can account for the variable depth of the primary minimum and the variable displacement of the secondary minimum.

Several different explanations have been advanced to explain these distortions. One was suggested by Catalano and Rodono (1974) in which the precession of a ring or disk of circumstellar matter tilted with respect to the orbital plane produces the distortion wave. A second was expanded on by Popper (1977) which would account for the distortion by suggesting one of the stellar components is pulsating.

The third explanation, the star spot hypothesis, was actually the first one proposed (Kron 1947) and has regained prominence recently (Hall 1972; Eaton and Hall 1979). This concept has an advantage in that it organizes the stellar surface activity analogously to that observed

on the Sun but on a greater scale. The concept of an active chromosphere also provides a possible explanation of many of the other observed properties of these systems including the H $\alpha$  emission, H and K emission, and period changes.

In addition to the 24 systems originally listed by Hall (1976) as RS Canum Venaticorum type binaries, to which additional systems have since been added, Hall also listed two subgroups which would be classified as RS Canum Venaticorum type systems except for their periods, which fall outside of the defined range. These are the long-period and short-period groups. These systems exhibit many or all of the other characteristics common to the actual RS Canum Venaticorum binaries. Hall (1976) specifically defines the short-period group as non-contact binaries with periods less than one day in which the hotter component is of spectral-luminosity class F-G V-IV, and H and K emission is displayed in one or both components. Hall listed six systems in this group of which UV Piscium was one.

## Historical Background on UV Piscium

UV Piscium is a ninth magnitude eclipsing binary star system with a period of 0.86 days. This system was selected as having a period and observing season which would allow complete coverage of the light curve

with the 41-cm Boller and Chivens telescope operated by San Diego State University at Mount Laguna Observatory during the Fall of 1980.

The variability of UV Piscium was first discovered in 1957 at the Remeis-Bamberg Observatory where it was designated BV 149. The first light curve was published by Huth (1959) based on 348 photographic plates. Huth gave a maximum light magnitude of 9.6 with a range of 0.9 and 0.2 magnitudes for the primary and secondary minima respectively, but no orbital solution was attempted. The period derived from his minima was 0.861046 days.

Subsequent light curves were investigated by Carr (1967) and Oliver (1974). Carr's light curve observed in 1966 was the first to be obtained by photoelectric means. He concluded the three light curves obtained using UBV filters resembled an Algol type system. The light curves contained an asymmetry in the light levels of 0.05 magnitudes in the two maxima at phases 0.25 and 0.75. Carr's solution of the light curves indicated that the eclipses were complete, that the primary eclipse was a transit and that the secondary was an occultation. His solution was obtained by using the procedures of Russell and Merrill (1952).

Oliver's light curve of UV Piscium was obtained in 1968 and 1969 in conjunction with observation of twenty eclipsing binary systems which exhibit Calcium II

emission. Unfortunately his light curve was incomplete with no observations of the maxima between phases 0.15 and 0.40. In addition, his solution was obtained using the nomographs due to Merrill (1950) and was at odds with that of Carr. Oliver concluded that the eclipses were partial and that the primary star had the smaller radius. This conclusion was reached despite the fact that a visual inspection of his secondary eclipse observations indicates a flat bottom which would suggest a total eclipse due to an occultation.

Sadik (1979) published a comprehensive analysis of UV Piscium based on UBV photometry observed in 1977. He was able to obtain absolute elements for the system using Popper's spectroscopic elements (1976). His solution was consistent with Carr's in that the primary eclipse was due to a transit and the secondary due to an occultation. The primary was the larger of the two stars. Sadik assumed the primary to be a G2 V and the secondary a K0 IV.

The assumption of spectral types used by Sadik was apparently based on those suggested by Oliver (1974) which were derived from a color analysis of the system and the relative sizes of the two components obtained by Oliver in his study. The assumption of a subgiant class for the secondary when this star has a smaller radius than the primary is in conflict with the main sequence

classification of the primary. According to the stellar radii listed in <u>Landolt-Bornstein</u> (Voigt 1965), a KO IV star has a typical radius of 3.0 solar radii, and a KO V star has a radius of only 0.85 solar radii. Sadik gives the radius of the secondary star as 0.929 solar radii, which would indicate it should be considered a main sequence star. Popper (1976) classified the primary as a G2 and gives a (B-V) value for the secondary of +0.91 without any luminosity classification. This (B-V) value is that derived by Oliver.

Sadik also detected an asymmetry in the light curve. He concluded that the asymmetry could be due to either a dark spot or a hot spot on the secondary. However, a hot spot was determined to more adequately explain the color dependency of the light curve asymmetry.

Based on these previous studies of UV Piscium and the current work on RS Canum Venaticorum systems, an observational program was devised using the 4-color ubvy filter system. The object of the program was to obtain three complete light curves in each filter for the months of September, October and November, 1980. From these observations a new solution to the light curve could be obtained, as well as an examination for short term asymmetrical variations in the light curves from month to month. Better information for photometric classification of the luminosity classes of the stars was also sought.

Observations were also planned using broad and narrow Calcium II K-line filters in an effort to detect any phase related emission effects.

2.2

# Chapter 2

## OBSERVATIONAL PROGRAM

The photometric observations of UV Piscium were obtained on 12 nights between 6 September and 14 December, 1980 U.T. Two additional nights of ubvy standard star observations were also obtained in this same period. These additional observations were used to determine transformation coefficients in order to tie the comparison star into the standard system.

All of the observations were obtained with the 41-cm Boller and Chivens Cassegrain reflector telescope at the Mount Laguna Observatory operated by the San Diego State University Department of Astronomy. The photometric system consisted of a single channel photometer, incorporating a dry ice cooled 1P21 photomultiplier. A 37 arc second diameter diaphragm was used on all observations except for the first night when a 72 arc second diameter diaphragm was used. This night was the first of the two standard star observation nights. The filter system consisted of the 4-color uvby interference filter system of Stromgren (1966) and a broad and narrow band filter set centered on the Calcium II K-line.

The photomultiplier signal was monitored by a

Weibrecht charge integration amplifier. Integration times of 10 seconds were used on the standard stars, but times of 40 to 50 seconds depending on the filter used were required for the program and comparison stars in order to insure good photon statistics and to keep the gain settings in a range where linearity between settings was maintained. Data recording was obtained with an automated digital system consisting of a digital voltmeter accurate to four significant digits, a digital clock set by WWV radio time signals to the nearest second, an internal timer, various code switches, a parallel to serial data converter and a teletype equipped with a paper tape punch unit.

Following completion of the observing program, the filters were measured on a Perkins-Elmer double beam spectrophotometer (Coleman 124) belonging to the San Diego State University Department of Natural Science. The mean wave-lengths of the u, v, b and y filters were found to be 3440, 4120, 4712, and 5512 Å with bandwidths of 387, 177, 172 and 232 Å respectively. These values proved to be a relatively close match to the filter system used by Crawford and Barnes (1970) to define the standard system for uvby photometry. Their mean wavelengths were 3500, 4100, 4700 and 5480 Å with bandwidths of 380, 200, 200 and 200 Å respectively.

The broad K-line filter had a mean wavelength

of 3031 Å and a bandwidth of 87 Å. The narrow band Kline filter was found to have a mean wavelength at 3940 Å, but it also had a secondary transmission peak of nearly equal strength at 4000 Å. The narrow band filter also had a bandwidth of 96 Å, which exceeds that of the broad band filter. Hence, any results obtained from the Kline filters were held to be questionable at best. In addition, the K-line filters were only used during September and October, 1980, after which they were not used in order to obtain greater coverage of the light curve with the 4-color uvby filters.

The technique of differential photometry was employed for the program star. The observations were normally made repeatedly in the order sky, variable, comparison with one deflection in each of the six filters in the order y, b, v, u, broad K-line, narrow K-line. Occasionally an additional reading for a filter, particularly the u filter, was obtained to monitor for any large scale atmospheric variations such as cirrus clouds. Care was taken to insure the program star was bracketed between sky and comparison observations. Observations of the check star were interspersed with the comparison star each night in order to monitor for any variability of the comparison star. No variability was detected, which is in agreement with Sadik (1979) who used the same comparison and check stars. Table 1 summarizes the

catalog data on UV Piscium, and the comparison and check stars. Spectral types and magnitude information are from the H. D. catalog for comparison purposes.

Table	1	

	UV Piscium	Comparison	Check
HD	7700	7997	7918
BD	+6° 189	+6° 197	+6° 195
GC		1596	1585
R.A. (1900)	1 <sup>h</sup> 11 <sup>m</sup> 7	1 <sup>h</sup> 14 <sup>m</sup> 6	1 <sup>h</sup> 13 <sup>m</sup> .7
Dec. (1900)	+6° 16'	+6° 58'	+6° 54'
Ptm	9 <sup>m</sup> 1	8 <sup>m</sup> .7	7 <b>.</b> 9
Ptg	9 <sup>m</sup> 9	9 <b>*</b> 5	8 <sup>m</sup> 7
Spectral Type	G5	G5	G5

Catalog Data

The observational program was planned in order to obtain complete coverage of the light curve during each month of the observing season. However, due to limitations on the number of scheduled nights available and cancelled nights because of inclement weather, total monthly coverage was not achieved, but a single light curve giving complete coverage of all phases was obtained. The K-line filters were discontinued after the first two months in order to increase the number of individual uvby filter readings. This was necessitated mainly because of the long integration times required for each filter which severely limited the number of individual filter readings obtainable each night.

Four-color uvby standard stars were observed on two nights, one at the start of the observing season, 6 September, 1980 U.T., and one near the end, 11 December, 1980 U.T. On the first night, five standard stars were observed repeatedly throughout the night in the order standard, sky, standard followed by a comparison, sky sequence which was then repeated for the next standard. The filters were observed in the sequence ybvu with one observation in each filter. No averaging of the observations was performed, and each observation was treated separately. On the second night of standard observation, 13 standard stars were used and observed in the sequence sky, standard, sky followed by sky, comparison, sky sequences. The order of filter observation for the standards was yybbvvuu and the two deflections in each filter were averaged during reduction of the data.

Reduction of the observational data was performed on the San Diego State University Computer Center's IBM 1130 computer. The punched paper tape from each night's observations was converted to computer cards. These were then used as the input to the Department of Astronomy's differential photometry reduction program FOTOM. For each observation of the variable star in each filter, the program computed the Heliocentric Julian Date, the

magnitude difference in the sense of variable star minus comparison star, and the orbital phase. The data consisted of 188 observations in the y filter, 187 in the b, 188 in the v and 188 in the u. In addition, 83 observations for the variable were obtained in both the broad and narrow K-line filters. The K-line observations were not used to form delta magnitudes but were used to form an index in the sense of narrow filter minus broad filter. A similar index was formed for observations taken of the comparison star.

The data for the four uvby filters are tabulated in Appendix A and includes the Heliocentric Julian Date, the phase and the magnitude difference. The phase for each observation was calculated from the equation, PHASE =  $(H.J.D.-(E_0+EP))/P$ , where H.J.D. is the Heliocentric Julian Date of the observation, P is the period, and E is the number of cycles which have elapsed from some base epoch,  $E_0$ . The ephemeris given by Huth (1959) was used with  $E_0 = 2428038.555$ , and P = 0.861046days.

FOTOM was also used to calculate color index differences of  $\Delta(b-y)$  and  $\Delta(u-b)$ , again in the sense of (b-y)for the variable star minus the (b-y) value for the comparison star. Both of the indexes were calculated directly by subtracting the extinction corrected value of y from that of b and similarly for (u-b). It should be noted

that these are not transformed color indexes on the standard system. After completion of the observing runs, the author decided not to transform the raw magnitudes to the standard system because the large integration times required often resulted in up to a five minute period between the start of a y filter observation and the ending of a u filter observation for one sequence of the variable. This fact in conjunction with the 10 to 15 minutes or more required between each variable star sequence would have required extensive interpolation in order to calculate the appropriate standard indices. Such interpolation when considered with the short period of this binary could begin to cover significant portions of the orbital phase, particularly in the phase portions during primary and secondary eclipse. Any values of the indices obtained during these phase portions would be of questionable value at best. Even the color indices formed directly from the filter magnitudes should be used with this stipulation that the values may be erroneous in the areas of the primary and secondary eclipse.

Since observations of uvby standard stars had been made previous to this decision, the author still elected to transform the comparison star to the standard system. The input for the transformation was the raw magnitudes of each filter and the mean air mass for each set of individual observations. These values were

computed by the FOTOM reduction programs for each night's observations.

A Fortran program was then written based on the method suggested by Crawford and Barnes (1970). This program was run on the San Diego State University Computer Center's IBM 360 computer. After the program calculated the observed indices, (b-y)',  $m_1'$ , and  $c_1'$ , for the uvby system from the raw magnitudes, a set of initial extinction coefficients, K,  $K_1$ ,  $K_2$ , and  $K_3$ , was used to calculate the extinction corrected values using the equations

$$y_{obs} = y' - KX$$
  
 $(b-y)_{obs} = (b-y)' - K_1X$   
 $m_1(obs) = m_1' - K_2X$   
 $c_1(obs) = c_1' - K_3X$ 

where X is the mean air mass. These values were then used along with the respective values on the standard system for that star in a least square solution to determine the transformation coefficients from the equations

> $V = A + B(b-y) + y_{obs}$ (b-y) = C + D(b-y)\_{obs}  $m_{1} = E + Fm_{1}(obs) + J(b-y)$  $c_{1} = G + Hc_{1}(obs) + I(b-y)$

New extinction coefficients were then determined using these transformation coefficients, and the calculations were repeated until convergence of all of the coefficients was obtained.

An observational error was inadvertently made on the night of 11 December 1980. The standards were all observed at or near the zenith and did not cover a very large range of air mass. As a result, the extinction coefficients were not well determined and, hence, accurate transformation coefficients could not be calculated.

The values obtained for the transformation coefficients for the night of 6 September 1980, are listed in Table 2 along with the mean values obtained for the comparison star based on these coefficients.

	······································		
A	-1.6412	I	-0.3587
В	-0.0824	K	0.2432
С	0.9336	K <sub>1</sub>	0.0790
D	1.1065	K <sub>2</sub>	0.0789
E	-0.5807	K <sub>3</sub>	0.1854
F	1.0789	V (S.D.)	8.49 (0.06)
J	-0.1717	(b-y) (S.D.)	0.61 (0.06)
G	0.3490	m <sub>1</sub> (S.D.)	0.45 (0.08)
н	0.8135	c <sub>1</sub> (S.D.)	0.68 (0.04)
		11	

Table 2

Comparison Star Transformation Values

# Chapter 3

## EPHEMERIS CORRECTION

Two primary eclipses were observed in their entirety on two of the observing nights for UV Piscium. The phase of each observation was obtained from the ephemeris given by Huth (1959) as was discussed in the last chapter. When the magnitude difference versus phase was plotted as in Figure 3, it was immediately apparent that the times of primary and secondary minimum were shifted to the right and were not at the phase points 0.0 and 0.5 respectively as they should have been. Such a shift can normally be attributed to one of two causes, either a period change or an incorrect ephemeris.

The ephemeris for an eclipsing binary is an equation of the form

H.J.D. (Pri. Min.) =  $E_0 + EP$ which predicts the Heliocentric Julian Date, H.J.D., of the primary minimum from a base date,  $E_0$ , given the number of cycles, E, elapsed from  $E_0$  and the period, P, of the orbit. If the ephemeris is correct, the phase of the times of primary minimum should fall at 0.0.

The ephemeris of Huth (1959)

H.J.D. (Pri. Min.) = 2428038.555 + 0.861046E

was determined from photographic determinations of eclipse timings which do not contain the greater accuracy of today's photoelectric observations. Using the ephemeris, one can calculate a predicted time of minimum, C, and with the corresponding observed time of minimum, O, can obtain the difference, (0-C), which can be plotted against either E or H.J.D. Such a plot can provide an indication of any changes which have occurred in the period of an eclipsing binary or the accuracy of the determined period. If the ephemeris is accurate with no period changes having occurred, the (O-C) plots should all fall along a horizontal line on the graph. If a period change occurs, it will appear as a sudden change in the slope of the (O-C) trend line, upward sloping for a period increase and downward sloping for a decrease. If the change in period is gradual, it will appear as a continually changing slope either up or down.

If, however, no period change has occurred, but the period was incorrectly determined to begin with, then the trend line will have a constant slope across the graph either upward or downward. An upward sloping trend line would indicate the original period was calculated too short. This appears to be the case for UV Piscium.

A search of the literature available through the San Diego State University Library and its interlibrary

loan service yielded 83 timings of the primary minima plus the two from this current observational program. Seven of the photographic timings had (O-C) values as large as one-half day in magnitude. Such large values, which were on the order of half the orbital period, were considered as being due to possible observational errors and, hence, were not included in subsequent calculations. The remaining timings are plotted as (O-C)'s versus H.J.D. in Figure 1 based on the Huth ephemeris. The photographic and visual timings along with their (O-C)'s and Huth epoch numbers are listed in Appendix B. The photometric values are listed in Table 3.

Table 3

H.J.D.	(O-C)	(0-C)	_ 4
(240000+)	Huth	This Study	Reterence
39388.87432	+0.00984	-0.00070	Carr
39406.95616	+0.01082	+0.00024	Carr
39407.81725	+0.01087	+0.00029	Carr
40156.92849	+0.01209	+0.00002	Oliver
40466.90642	+0.01346	+0.00077	Oliver
43053.49255	+0.01740	-0.00042	Aslan
43400.49515	+0.01846	-0.00004	Aslan
43406.52250	+0.01849	-0.00003	Aslan
43425.46595	+0.01893	+0.00037	Aslan
43463.34911	+0.01607	-0.00257	Sadik
43785.38345	+0.01920	-0.00007	Aslan
44519.85917	+0.02268	+0.00195	This study
44526.74563	+0.02078	+0.00003	This study

Photometric Minima of UV Piscium



The timings of primary minimum for this study as well as those of Sadik (1979) and Oliver (1974) were evaluated using a program originally written by Brian Johnson for use on the IBM 1130 computer. This program solved for the minimum by reflection of the light curve about an initial estimate of the time of minimum using the method of least squares. The program was modified slightly by this author, and the values obtained for the minima observed by Sadik were checked against his values and agreed to within 0.0003 days.

An inspection of the plot reveals a large scatter in the photographic and visual (0-C) values especially when compared to the 13 photometric values which are those points after H.J.D. 2439000.0. There are no abrupt or gradual changes in period apparent from the plot, but there is a trend from lower left to upper right which is readily discernible from the photometric data points. The Huth ephemeris was determined using observations between H.J.D. 2427000 and 2435000. Due to the large scatter in this range, it is apparent that the period could have easily been calculated in error, and it is only when the very early observations and the more recent ones are included that the difference in periods becomes apparent. Aslan (1978) investigated this period difference using photometric timings obtained in 1976, 1977 and 1978 along with the timings of Huth. He failed to

obtain the very early timings and attributed the differences between the Huth data and the recent observations to a period change. Again it is only in the presence of the very early observations that one realizes that the difference lies in the calculation of the original period. Carr (1967) attempted to rectify this difference, but he only had his three photometric timings available plus six photographic and visual timings from Strohmeier and Krigge (1960). He calculated an ephemeris using this data of H.J.D. = 2433155.754 + 0.861047E. Aslan determined that based on his photometric observations an appropriate ephemeris would be H.J.D. = 2428038.034+ 0.8610482E. It should be noted that both of these periods are longer than that of Huth as one would expect from the (0-C) diagram.

Based on the more complete data available, several new ephemerides were calculated by a least square fit to the equation H.J.D. =  $E_0$  + PE using the epoch numbers, E, of Huth. The first ephemeris, calculated using only the photographic and visual data, was

H.J.D. = 2428038.55474 + 0.8610474E One should note the very slight difference in the sixth decimal place of the period between this and the Huth period. If Huth had had the earlier timings available, his ephemeris would have likely been closer to this value.

A second ephemeris was calculated using all of
the timings available which gave

H.J.D. = 2428038.55354 + 0.8610472E Finally, a third ephemeris was calculated based only on the photoelectric data which was

H.J.D. = 2428038.54259 + 0.8610477E All three of the periods differ only in the seventh decimal place, and they all fall between the two periods determined by Carr and Aslan.

A new ephemeris was then calculated using only the 13 photometric times of minimum and assigning new epoch numbers counted from a base date which was bracketed by the photometric observations. The new ephemeris is

H.J.D. = 2441815.30636 + 0.8610477EThe epoch numbers and the (O-C) values from this equation are listed in Table 3, and the (O-C)'s are plotted against H.J.D. in Figure 2.



•\_\_\_\_\_

#### Chapter 4

#### LIGHT CURVES AND THEIR SOLUTION

Four separate and complete light curves were obtained for UV Piscium, one in each of the ubvy filters. A solution for each light curve was obtained using a synthetic light curve solution method from which an adopted solution was derived for the system.

#### Light Curves

Each of the light curves was plotted on a large scale as magnitude difference versus phase. These plots are reproduced in Figures 3, 4, 5, and 6 on a smaller scale, one for each filter. A number of initial conclusions can be drawn from an inspection of the light curves.

The orbit of the system is very close to being circular, which can be seen from the phase displacement of the secondary minimum relative to the primary, just one-half of the total cycle. If the phase error was removed as was discussed in Chapter 3, the two minima would occur at phases of 0.5 and 0.0 respectively.

The shape of the eclipse bottoms can reveal the type of eclipse taking place. The primary is deep and sharp indicating it is due to either a partial eclipse or a transit. It is also much deeper than the secondary









eclipse, indicating the primary star is probably much hotter than the secondary. The primary eclipse also becomes progressively deeper going from the y filter toward shorter wavelengths in the u filter. The depths range from about 0.86 magnitude to about 1.1. Just the opposite effect is observed in the secondary eclipse, again indicating the large temperature difference. Here the depths range from about 0.25 magnitude in the y filter to about 0.17 in the u filter. These depths of the eclipses are in excellent agreement with those obtained by Sadik, Oliver and Carr. The shape of the secondary eclipse is not as sharply defined at minimum as the primary is. The scarcity of observations in each curve at the minimum point makes it difficult to definitely conclude if the eclipse is a partial or complete eclipse. However, there does seem to be an indication of a flat bottom in the u and v filters. Such a flat bottom would indicate an occultation which would suggest, along with the inspection of the primary eclipse, that the primary star is the larger one in the system. This would also indicate that the inclination of the orbit is very close to 90 degrees. The duration of an eclipse is about two and one-half hours.

The eclipses appear to be well defined and symmetrical about the minimum except for the secondary in the u filter, which can be attributed mostly to scatter in

the observations. Both the ingress and egress from the eclipse are relatively well defined. This would indicate any oblateness in the two stars is relatively small. Hence, there is little tidal distortion present even with the small orbit and close proximity of the stars. Except for a series of observations in the phase ranges from 0.3 to 0.5 and 0.7 to 0.9, which will be discussed later, both maxima are well defined, relatively flat and of the same magnitude in each. It appears that the type of assymmetry noted by Carr and Sadik is not present in these observations. The observational scatter is on the order of 0.3-0.4 magnitude but increases to about 0.6-0.8 magnitude in the u filter. Any reflection effect present is relatively small.

Figures 7 and 8 show the color curves  $\Delta(b-y)$ and  $\Delta(u-b)$  obtained from these observations. The  $\Delta(b-y)$ curve shows almost no difference in or out of eclipse. There is a slight reddening of the color during the primary eclipse as would be expected, but it is not pronounced. The  $\Delta(u-b)$  color curve shows a pronounced difference during eclipse, and provides a definite indication of the spectral difference in the two stars, with the secondary being the cooler star.

Figures 9 and 10 are the Calcium II K-line plots for UV Piscium and the comparison star respectively. As was noted in Chapter 2, the information obtainable









from the K-line is questionable due to filter irregularities. This is born out by the two diagrams. There is a very large amount of scatter, and no trends relative to phase can be discerned. In addition, the data points at phase 0.4 and 0.7-0.8, which fall above the general level of the star points, correspond to the similar sets of points on the comparison star plots. Both respective phase sets were observed on the same nights. The comparison star phase values were assigned by time interpolation between the respective phases of variable observations on each night. Hence, these variations can be attributed to possible atmospheric transmission differences from night to night. A plot of the points by month of observation also revealed no apparent differences.

The most notable aspect of the light curves is the absence of the general asymmetry between the maxima, which was noted previously by Carr and Sadik. However, there is a complication present in each light curve in the maxima between phases 0.30 to 0.45 and 0.70 to 0.80. The scatter in the individual points is greater in these areas than the rest of the maxima. Plots of the data by each month indicated that this scatter is due to vertical shifts of the general level of the maxima from one month to another. The phase region 0.30 to 0.45 was observed on three separate nights, each in a different month, 14 September, 9 October and 4 November, 1980.

The first two nights' observations were at the general level of the maxima, but the observations from 4 November were shifted vertically upward above the average maxima level in all four light curves. Similarly, the phase region from 0.70 to 0.80 was observed on the nights of 11 September, 6 November and 14 December, 1980. Again the observations from November and December were at the general level of the maxima, but the September observations were shifted vertically above the maxima level in all four light curves. Carr also alluded to such vertical shifts in his data when plots for individual nights were made. However, both his and Sadik's observations were made over a short period of time, less than one month, and could not show any shift in the distortions from month to month.

From the  $\Delta(b-y)$  values, a mean level for the two maxima was determined. They were -0.119 and -0.120 magnitude for the first and second maxima respectively. The standard deviation for both was 0.014 magnitude. These values excluded the two nights of observations where the distortions were present. The mean  $\Delta(b-y)$ level was then determined for the two nights of shifted observations. They were -0.126 and -0.123 magnitude for the first and second maxima respectively. Although both of these means fall within one standard deviation of the mean maximum levels, the fact that all of the

observations of these two nights are above the general level is of significant interest. The values indicate that the distortions are probably due to an enhancement of the light levels received from the binary. Such an enhancement could be caused by either an increase in brightness due to a hot spot or to a localized increase in brightness due to a reduction in the surface coverage by dark spots on one or both stars.

The lack of complete coverage of the light curve from month to month precludes any definite conclusion on movement of the distortion in phase along the curve. However, an inspection of the monthly observations of different parts of the light curve relative to the position of the distortions suggested a retrograde movement in phase of the distortion along the light curve. Such a movement toward decreasing phase is a characteristic of the wave distortions in RS Canum Venaticorum type light curves but on a much shorter time scale.

#### Solution of the Light Curve

The light curve solutions were obtained using a synthetic solution method. The method is based on the model developed by Nelson and Davis (1972). Corrections and additions to that model were made by Etzel (1975) and incorporated into a computer program EBOP (Eclipsing Binary Orbit Program). Further revisions

of the model, now referred to as the Nelson-Davis-Etzel model (NDE), are contained in version 12 of the program which was used in this solution. The program was run on the IBM 360 computer.

The NDE model has been demonstrated by Popper and Etzel (1981) as an excellent model for the analysis of the light curves of well-detached eclipsing binaries. UV Piscium is such a system although some small oblateness of the components due to their close proximity can be expected. The NDE model incorporates the effects of oblateness after that of Binnendijk (1960) for a simple biaxial (rotational) ellipsoid and adds these effects into a simple spherical-limb-darkened model to match the observations. Reflection is treated essentially the same as in the simple, uniformly illuminated hemisphere model given by Binnendijk (1960). The amount of reflection effect is also assumed to be small in the NDE model.

The model parameters used in the solution are listed in Table 4. Initial values for the parameters were selected from those of Sadik (1979). The value of the radius of the primary star,  $r_p$ , is in terms of the semi-major axis of the orbit. Theoretical values of limb darkening were interpolated from the tables by Grygar, et al., (1972) for each filter, assuming main sequence G2 and KO stars. Gravity darkening was set

Tab	le	4
-----	----	---

## Model Parameters

Symbol	Definition	
J <sub>s</sub>	Central Surface Brightness of Secondary $(J_p = 1)$	
rp	Equivalent Spherical Radius of Primary	
k.	Ratio of Radii (spherical, $k = r_s/r_p$ )	
up	Limb Darkening of Primary	
us	Limb Darkening of Secondary	
i	Orbital Inclination (Degrees)	
ecosw	Orbital Francticity and Landitude of Devicetory	
esinw	Orbital Eccentricity and Longitude of Perlastron	
У <sub>р</sub>	Gravity Darkening of Primary	
у <sub>s</sub>	Gravity Darkening of Secondary	
S <sub>p</sub>	Reflected Light from Primary	
Ss	Reflected Light from Secondary	
q	Mass Ratio (q = $M_s/M_p$ )	
t	Tidal Lead/Lag Angle of Stellar Axes	
L <sub>3</sub>	Third (Extra) Light	
Δθ	Phase Correction for Epoch Error	
SFACT	Luminosity Scaling Factor	

....

ہم ا

N

at zero due to the small oblateness of this system and late-type stars. Unit weights were used for all observations. The value of q used, 0.75, is that given by Popper (1976). Both t and  $L_3$  were set to zero. The phase correction A0 was calculated for each light curve to shift the primary minimum to phase 0.0. The variable SFACT is the luminosity normalization factor which equates the brightness of the theoretical light curve to the observed curve.

The adopted solution in each filter was arrived at after a large number of computer runs in each filter. The primary criteria for solution acceptance were convergence of any one solution and minimization of the sum of the square of the residuals,  $\Sigma(o-c)^2$ . Initial solutions were obtained for ecosw and esinw. The values of e obtained indicated e was less than 0.01. Hence, all subsequent solutions were made with ecosw and esinw set to zero.

Solutions were then obtained using various combinations of the parameters as variables while others were held constant until the adopted solutions were obtained in each filter. These values are listed in Table 5 along with their standard errors when available. Also listed are the oblateness  $\varepsilon$ , semi-major axis a and semi-minor axis b of each star, the fractional system luminosity L of each component at quadrature, and the

Variable	у	b	v	u
J s	0.383 .012	0.357 .014	0.262 .015	0.221 .021
rp	0.2422 .0030	0.2475 .0032	0.2519 .0036	0.2427 .0055
rs	0.1866	0.1877	0.1901	0.1867
k	0.7707 .0080	0.7585 .0146	0.7547 .0085	0.7691 .0138
u p	0.61	0.70	0.82	0.86
u s	0.72	0.85	0.96	1.00
i	88.13 .50	89.32 1.56	89.15 1.34	88.45 1.00
s <sub>p</sub>	0.0041	0.0039	0.0030	0.0025
s S	0.0112	0.0116	0.0124	0.0122
Δθ	-0.02307 .00034	-0.02339 .00037	-0.02353 .00041	-0.02346 .00058
۴p	0.0158	0.0168	0.0177	0.0159
εs	0.0129	0.0131	0.0136	0.0129
<sup>a</sup> p	0.2448	0.2503	0.2549	0.2453
a s	0.1883	0.1894	0.1919	0.1883
<sup>b</sup> р	0.2409	0.2461	0.2504	0.2414
b <sub>s</sub>	0.1858	0.1869	0.1893	0.1859
Lp	0.8218	0.8392	0.8776	0.8911
Ls	0.1782	0.1608	0.1224	0.1089
S.E. 1	0.0147	0.0156	0.0185	0.0275

ومحمد فأستم والمستحد والمحالي والمراجع

Table 5 Solution Values and Standard Errors

standard error of one observation s.e.1. Table 6 lists the mean values obtained from the adopted solutions. These values agree closely to those obtained by both Carr and Sadik.

Ta	Ъ	1	e	6
	-	_	-	-

nean value	Mean values and scandard beviations	
Parameter	Value	S.D.
° p	0.0166	0.0009
a <sub>p</sub>	0.2488	0.0048
b <sub>p</sub>	0.2447	0.0045
ε S	0.0131	0.0003
as	0.1895	0.0017
b <sub>s</sub>	0.1870	0.0016
i	88.76	0.57
rp	0.2461	0.0046
rs	0.1878	0.0016
k	0.7633	0.0079

Mean Values and Standard Deviations

Two further checks were made on the adopted solution. One was a check on the limb darkening coefficients. The solutions were tested for incremental changes in limb darkening away from the theoretical values. No significant change occurred in the residuals as measured by the  $\Sigma(o-c)^2$ 's; hence, it was concluded that the solutions were not sensitive to variations in limb darkening.

A test was also made to check the solution against changes in k. The value of k was ranged from 0.70 to 0.82 in order to check the effect on the residuals. In the range from 0.74 to 0.78 for k, the residuals increased less than 5%, and remained less than 10% different in the range from 0.73 to 0.79. This suggests that the true value of k is probably in the range from 0.74 to 0.78, which is in excellent agreement with the more formal standard error of k in Table 5 but gives a more definitive range within which k is located.

#### Chapter 5

### CONCLUSION

The absolute parameters of the orbit and stars can now be obtained from the adopted solution values listed in Table 6. Popper (1976) gives the minimum masses for the system,  $M_j sin$  i, as  $1.2M_{\odot}$  for the primary and  $0.9M_{\odot}$  for the secondary, which he determined from spectroscopic observations. Using the value of i from Table 6, the absolute masses were calculated and are listed in Table 7.

Table 7

Parameter	Value
Mp	1.201 M <sub>o</sub>
Ms	0.901 M <sub>o</sub>
a	4.879 R <sub>o</sub>
R p	1.201 R <sub>o</sub>
R <sub>s</sub>	0.916 R <sub>o</sub>
R <sub>crit(p)</sub>	1.971 R <sub>0</sub>
R <sub>crit(s)</sub>	1.737 R <sub>o</sub>

Absolute Parameters

Table 7 also lists the values for the radius of the orbit, a, and the stellar radii,  $R_p$  and  $R_s$ . The orbital radius can be found from Kepler's third law

$$a^{3} = (74.5445)P^{2}(M_{1} + M_{2})$$

where the units are solar radii for a, days for P and solar masses for  $M_1$  and  $M_2$ . The individual stellar radii,  $R_j$ , in terms of solar radii can then be obtained using the relation

$$R_j = ar_j$$

With these previously obtained values, it is now possible to determine the size of the critical Roche lobes for this system. Plavec (1970) gives the following algorithm for determining the Roche lobes given the mass ratio of the system:

$$r_{crit(j)} = 0.38 + 0.20\log(\frac{M_j}{M_{3-j}})$$

where  $r_{crit(j)}$  is in units of the separation of the stars, a. The values of the Roche lobes in absolute units are given in Table 7 and can be compared to the respective stellar radii. Both stars fill less than 75% of their respective Roche lobes. The primary and secondary fill 61% and 53% of the respective lobes. Hence, this system is a well detached system.

There is an ambiguity as to the spectral-luminosity classification of this system, especially of the

secondary star. The spectral class of the primary has been determined by Popper (1976) as G2, and the secondary was classified on the basis of light curve determined colors by Oliver as a KO. As a check on these values, an estimate of the stellar colors was made from this study. but it must be emphasized that these are not definitive due to problems referred to earlier in transforming the colors. However, with this stipulation in mind, the (b-y) color on the standard system of the primary, determined from that of the midpoint of the secondary eclipse when only light from the primary is observed is 0.46. That of the secondary star, although contaminated slightly by the primary during the primary eclipse, is 0.52. These values, when compared to those given by Popper (1980) for main sequence stars, place the primary as a late G and the secondary as an early K star. If the primary is in fact a G2 star, it may be slightly evolved above the main sequence, but it definitely is not a subgiant as can be seen by its small radius. Similarly, the secondary may be an early K star, but it also is definitely not a subgiant due to its small radius as was alluded to in Chapter 1. Hence, this system should be classified as two main sequence stars with the primary a G2 and the secondary an early K star.

Two significant questions concerning the wave distortion in the light curve remain to be resolved. The

first concerns whether the distortion when present is really an enhancement of the light output. This question should be addresed by an attempt to specifically define a non-distorted level for the out of eclipse maxima. Any distortion then observed could be referenced to a well defined non-distorted maximum level to determine if it really is an enhancement.

The second question concerns the movement of the distortion from month to month. Is this a real movement of one distortion wave or the appearance at different phase positions of several individual distortions? Also, is the motion prograde or retrograde? Both of these areas of investigation could be addressed by an observing program designed to observe the entire light curve during a two week period or less and then comparing several such curves obtained in one observing season, with particular emphasis on detailed observations of the maxima. Such a program should also be carried out, if possible, on a telescope larger than the 41-cm telescope used in this study due to the magnitude range of UV Piscium.

In conclusion, UV Piscium has been found to be a well detached binary composed of two main sequence stars of spectral class G2 and early K. The light curves are well defined with very little distortion, except for a small wave distortion in the maxima, and their solutions have permitted reliable absolute elements to be determined.

### REFERENCES

-

14

Star Washington

·

#### REFERENCES

Aslan, Z., 1978, Information Bulletin on Variable Stars, No. 1511.

Biermann, P., and Hall, D. S., 1976, Structure and Evolution of Close Binary Systems, Eggleton, P., et al. (eds.), (Boston: D. Reidel Publishing Company), 381.

- Binnendijk, L., 1960, Properties of Double Stars, (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press).
- Carr, R. B., 1967, Ph.D. Dissertation, University of Florida.
- Catalano, S., and Rodono, M., 1974, Publications of the Astronomical Society of the Pacific, 86, 390.
- Crawford, D. L., and Barnes, J. V., 1970, Astronomical Journal, 75, 978.
- Eaton, J. A., and Hall, D. S., 1979, Astrophysical Journal, 227, 907.
- Etzel, P. B., 1975, Masters Thesis, San Diego State \_\_\_\_\_University.
- Grygar, J., Cooper, M. L., and Jurdevich, I., 1972, Bulletins of the Astronomical Institute of Czechoslovakia, 23, 147.
- Hall, D. S., 1972, <u>Publications of the Astronomical</u> Society of the Pacific, 84, 323.
- , 1976, Multiple Periodic Variable Stars, Fitch, W. S. (ed.), (Dordrecht, Holland: D. Reidel Publishing Co.).
- Huth, H., 1959. Mitteilungen uber Veranderliche Sterne, Nr. 424.
- Kron, G. E., 1947, Publications of the Astronomical Society of the Pacific, 59, 261.
- Merrill, J. E., 1950. Contributions from the Princeton University Observatory, No. 23.

Morgan, J. G., and Eggleton, P. P., 1979, Monthly Notices of the Royal Astronomical Society, 187, 661.

- Oliver, J. P., 1974, Ph.D. Dissertation, University of California, Los Angeles.
- Plavec, M., 1970, Publications of the Astronomical Society of the Pacific, 82, 957.
- Popper, D. M., 1976, Information Bulletin on Variable Stars, No. 1083.

, 1977, <u>Highlights of Astronomy</u>, <u>4</u>, Part II, <u>397.</u>

, 1980, Annual Review of Astronomy and Astrophysics, 18, Burbidge, G., (ed.), (Palo Alto, California: Annual Reviews Inc.), 115.

, and Etzel, P. B., 1981, Astronomical Journal, 86, 102.

- Russell, H. N., and Merrill, J. E., 1952, Contributions from the Princeton Observatory, No. 26.
- Sadik, A. R., 1979, Astrophysics and Space Science, 63, 319.
- Strohmeier, W., and Bauernfeind, H., 1968, Veroffentlichungen der Remeis-Sternwarte Bamberg, VII, Nr. 72.

, and Knigge, R., 1960, Veroffentlichungen der Remeis-Sternwarte Bamberg, V, Nr. 5.

Stromgren, B., 1966, Annual Review of Astronomy and Astrophysics, 4, Goldberg, L., (ed.), (Palo Alto, California: Annual Reviews Inc.), 433.

Voigt, H. H. (ed.), 1965, Landolt-Bornstein, Numerical Data and Functional Relationships in Science and Technology, Group VI, Volume I, (New York: Springer-Verlag), 309.

Nelson, B., and Davis, W., 1972, <u>Astrophysical Journal</u>, <u>174</u>, 617.

.

.

2

. .

.

# APPENDICES

## APPENDIX A

	ANNERLICIFIC DATA	YFFILTER
•	11 1 1 3 <b>3</b> 5	* * * * * <b>* *</b> 1 \ 1 \ *
Turiya sire Sira Sira Sira		
] 4 ( ] ( <sub>1</sub> ↓ <del>)</del>	HIGACETDA	DIFFERENCE
10.101.744.03	6.37422	0.55012
44.11.71102	1.41044	0.58973
1.	44444	0.57322
1.1772	0, 17140	2.54417
4 - 1 - 1 - 2 - 2 - 3 - 4 - 1	1 = 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 -	0.79594
	9 55625	0.77695
	0 = 3356	1.63596
	1.57733	0.51365
1.1.13.7.3.14	6.53797	0.52.02
11177 77124	2.73700	0.53591
1449 1 7 10 19	0.75457	7.54201
LALCE JLEES	0.73100	0.53131
14427, 5015	7 9762	0.53363
14174, 47634	1 22354	0.57415
1 11-11	0.05622	0.56317
44493.90715	2.33629	0.54561
44178 92309	1, 21475	0.56793
++494.73211	1.14709	0.57205
11173 73497	2.29528	0.63364
يزجون فيشعب	2.32470	0.53744
1-4-5,31979	3.74370	0.60382
1-475.39359	2.37199	9,60455
4 + 4 + 5 , 2 2 2 1 7	0.3791	0.60455
4-476,7334/	3.40443	0,60737
44474,35345	1.42092	0.51601
1-47.73413	2,33093	3.59140
1117,73174	1.45205	0.59937
443:4,39341	0.03042	1.39772
	1.045Ap	0.92585
44944,71379	0.05760	0.90544
4.714.75757	0.27254	0.57117
4-514,7+610	3.13-13	3.52453
- 2314,75313	10793	3 <b>.</b> 57853
	1.12337	2.38673
40364,70200	9.14118	0.59780
14,-3535	1.21357	9.54539
7176	2.25+00	1.50957
	2.2540t	3.58627
	2,27097	7,53255
	2.25532	2.60215
キャランドレドレングラ	2. そう24名	0.54371
s • € * • <b>• • 7 7 1</b>	9.32132	0.58102
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	0.13633	0.53901

JZ PISCIUM	PROPERTORNE GATE	Y-FILTER
4	ショムの町	MAGUETINE
2+00100+	FKACTION	DIFFERENCE
1-513.71350	0.86309	0.57603
4+513.73600	9.43334	3.58697
44319.73613	0.90667	0.53097
44519.70340	2.91753	C.57776
11313.73521	1.74150	0.57693
44319.03190	9, 33452	1.01799
44519.04443	0.00985	1.35215
4-519.83785	3.9244 (	1.44695
44519.27342	3.33941	1.27209
1-519.25193	0.05272	0.99325
+4513.23545	2.253/2	0.77095
44519,93315	0.03.20	0.62035
	3.33308	9.54774
	2.11525	J.50405
	ジョンスピジー ション・ション・ション・ション・ション・ション	9.50391
		C.371/1
オービイ 上面市 スクイス	□ <u>-</u> ユラエ / セ 	しょうマラブリー の ちょうかく
	1 1 2 3 <b>5</b> 5	9.00010
1.821 72670	1 1 <b>3 5 2 (</b>	0.53091
44501.74635	101508	4.59071 0.59013
44521,7532/	0 0719A	2 64383
++-71-5	0,24709	0.59234
+1531,7334+	0.25103	0.53752
	1379	0.57172
44171.3+041	2.754	0.57924
+ 1= 21, 3377 F	0.54170	0.59045
445 <u>71,1545</u> 4	2.33569	0.52120
44971,51405	n.37020	0.57093
「キャキションプラニュ	2.39263	2,59364
	1.40650	7.57305
-4795, 24375	(, <b>,</b> (+ <u>2</u> , j (+ ))	9.53676
	7、14不413.5	3.57387
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	. 34147	0.5545%
1.1.1.2.2.4	2.97374	0.64337
74,71749	0.73702	9,65805
14141.7417.	79542	1.03269
	0.00552	1.21.37
		1 1 = 2 = 2
かってき ようす かかたい		1.25001
- 1 1 <b>.1</b> 1	ションクサムゲーム ション・ション	1 1 1 <b>1 7 7 7</b> 7
		4+17270

UN TIPLER	PHARMELECTHIC GATA	Y-FILTER
	= IASE	MAGNITUDE
	C CTICN	DIEFERENCE
- そうたいにく +	<b>H</b> S AL <b>I L</b> S	
44-26. ( .41-	0.07117	0.72345
5.505 T (675	0.03187	0.64728
	0 09256	0.60569
		0 60061
4-9 E. 0.450/		0.00201
4-593,04071	6.72120	2.07044
4-125.1-195	G_1130C4	0.60733
22523,00412	い。15480	C.61715
4	0,16659	0.59147
44-2- 711	0 4 9 9 4 4	0.50743
	0 11082	0.54633
	6 6 1 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6	0 58519
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	0 70757
	1.13210	0.50000
おニチンク すいりてい	0.14278	0.60670
일일은 200 · 2	2.13387	0.60279
44427131313	しょうちんてき	0.57406
とうちゃ ちょうちゃう	0 17220	0.59837
	· • ap 2 h	0.38734
		n 54409
4 - 5 - 1 - 5 - 1 - 5 - 1	0.21000	0.3/329
ちゃくのきょう ききのゆう	0.23017	0.57361
年に、11日。27日4月	0.24106	0.37665
	0.25171	C.57398
1. 194 <u></u>	1 24376	0.56540
•	· ~7920	0.57424
	2 • 4 · 7 · 7 · 1	0 57421
	1	0.5/1021
	(	1.04142
	1.32553	0.04558
1 TAT . 2 1947	1.27/87	2.55257
4 T	5. 35 19 <del>6</del>	0.53280
	0.34215	0.55404
	77230	9.56543
	N 30221	0.57577
	, g, 64 €. 44 	0 56722
		D RLER
· · · · · · · · ·		ひょうないしつ ウェアスクリング
22 - 17 <b>.</b> 7	0.417855	0.00066
L = H7.7-151	• 43269	0.56755
11917.77142	0.44204	0.57263
12417,79674	· • • 5224	n.56382
61.217 / 20-	15432	0.58026
	0.7450	0.62535
		9.67025
	した。 1911年 - 1913年 1911年 - 1915年 1911年 - 1915年 1915年 - 1915 1915年 - 1915 1915 1915 1915 1915 1915 1915 1915	71704
		0.11657 0.775654
	と言語ではない。	9.47794L

NA ROBELL	DIM MELECTRIC DATA	Y-FILTER
	FHASE	MAGNITUDE
24616664	FRACTION	OTFFERENCE
445.7.13(15	0.51200	0.60521
44547. 3347	0.52207	0.83529
46447.24759	0.53147	0.80479
at (ta7. tyset)	6,54074	0.79139
44247.122742	0.55039	0.73653
44717. (7775)	C.74106	0.64540
HE-5474152	0.57125	0.65117
月后为《了。《汉王帝王》	0.59227	0.59672
44847.5477	U.59165	0.58680
6 - THY - H - H	0.60183	2.59107
41.24 Social 44 J	0.59534	0.58497
u 294 7 <b>. 7</b> . 77	0.61127	n.59353
	0.62894	0,58002
1	0.63964	0.51359
4	0.64943	0.58404
	U_66060	0.53484
	2.67627	2.57210
······································		0.575A4
		2.56794
44-443。723339	2.71059	0.57916
4 - 42 <b>- 1</b> 0000	0.72116	0.57910
		0.57579
	0.74512	0.58499
		1.57755
- Print - Star F / Pitta - Print - Star - デブロル N	10,73400 77506	0,00200
	10 · 7 · 50 · 6	0.57651
	1.702LO 0.70220	0.07000
	→	0.57907
		0 57490
1997 - 2007 - 20	0.03489	n 56020
	1 4 1 4 1 4 1 4 1 4 1 4 1 4 1 4 1 4 1 4	0.57084
ار میں ایک	2	2 57485
and the second	1.56657	0.57493
	0.87732	0.56177
4.5.5. (TSA)	n 26691	0.58843
1 17 19 17 H		2.57:187
4-17-63451	0.70425	0.57194
	1.70526	0.57151
6 737.0120	0.71300	0.58554
7 <u></u>	9.79291	2.57323
4 17234c	77260	2.57459
- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	- 2 - 14月2日	2.37701
	-	

. . . .

Ł

U.E. PANCER P	PHOTOLLECTHIC DATA	Y-FILTER
1 · • • • • • • •	PHASE	HAGHITUDE
<u>14,255,03</u> +	FRACTION	DIFFERENCE
4:07.00246	0.75997	0.57213
4:277.00170	0.77076	0.57394
4 517.57141	2.73199	0.57142
4 - 5 17 - 5 145	2.79366	0.57443
4-317.49373	: ::732	0.55919
4-5-7.732he	0.21605	2.57713
4-2-7.71319	0,23051	0.55831
1-= 17 72424	1,4431	2.57103
4-577.75470	0.05494	0.55649
4-517.75513	7927	0.53112
4-327 76325	1 39225	2.57520
6-317 77506	2.91851	0.56373
- 7.70775	2.91738	2.58341
- 7 7 7 7	2, 37651	2.56624
	0,3=U26	2.57325
4 := 17	0.06027	0,59983

2 STATULY S	PUSTOLLCCTRIC DATA	HFFILTER
* • • • * *		HAGMITUDE
かん しけいりゃ	産死ららですりに	DIFFERENCE
7	N 1776 4 H	0 4 5 7 C
		0.40350
·····	0.41052	7.46157
" . · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	0.44924	0.49112
a 7 t - 22 t77	0.47246	0.52170
	5.50 <b>770</b>	0.65514
<b>ニー・</b> 「と」システキ。	U.5769n	0.66306
1-471.30355	0.55925	9.56617
44471 9979	0 57861	0.45465
고 : : - : 고 : - : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : :	6 64894	0 40745
	1.77000	0.40703
	0.75000	6.40929
	2.75332	- 0.41414
144473。2171日	0.70173	0.41403
コーニコミニッジャルア	2.79834	0.41269
	0.84480	2.42750
44443.04131	2.35692	2.44323
444-31-0777	0.09655	2.45115
1441 4 22371	0.90555	0.45723
11.51 7.27/	0 15785	3 45676
	0 0 0 1 0	0.42000
	0 20771	2.40200
	1	0.45569
		3.43/18
	2.67290	2.47250
	2,53,7(	0.46196
1 4 4 6 5 <b>.</b> 11 5 7 7 4	ひょやつうろえ	0.40333
29月1日日、1月1日日	신 . 4 21년2	J.47364
	7.33153	0.44495
4-497.75151	1.34272	0.45387
j:4,j)7n1	2.03112	1.52157
313.7.703	1. 15/107	9.85091
	7 - 5 - 6	0.57944
		0 49757
		シャプメリット
	0.1419-	2.44735
	2.21630	. <b>°</b> €*588
······································	2.25497	0.47207
······································	1.2549U	0.45751
<u>-</u>	?71.93	27172
	0.23767	2.43:74
	2.30317	0.47006
	30255	7397
	9947 C	1,41432
		1 42742
St STRLIGT	GAR FRELECTRIC DATA	G-FILTER
---	--	------------------------------
teraterate	O INSE	ABATIODE
5400)00 <b>+</b>	FRACTION	D (FFERENCE
41315.735AZ	0.33492	3.45209
4	2.91741	0.46893
11317 75463	91 32 5	3.46773
	ショッシンニー コールコスス	1.46975
		1 91497
		1 05/30
- 17.54531		しょくつのマリ
ー うたりょこのいりど	0.72512	1.53775
<u>19.07177</u>	0.04017	1.16523
4-543.00240	2.75337	0.85787
1.45 g _ 2404	2.25947	0.62372
	0.03397	0.5?214
111 47187	1 19371	3.50095
	* * * * <del>*</del>	7.49030
		1 44275
		1 45065
		3 4 7 0 0 7 7 N 4 5 7 1 4
34 <u>1.</u> nu/34	1. 12 + 2	
		2.40257
4 - 17 <b>1 -</b> 7 <b>1</b> - 7 <b>1</b>	1.13-13	2.43053
- 341.72739	1.17692	0.47394
1.12 / 1	0.01077	0.43581
	1.23257	J.46573
4 = 1. 7717.	0.24734	0.47652
	2.25163	0.45561
	3,31402	)357
	32-21	2.47170
	71 27	2.43605
	13673	1.47583
	3749.	1.47-92
	34527	1.45325
	1 1 172 m	1 44401
	↓● 7 1 / 二 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	3.44403
	- • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	1.1.737.1
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	n • 39770	1.74.45
	1.1.4 ( <u>J</u> r	1.45757
	0.00019	1.14345
· · · · · · · · · · · ·	J.01572	1.32963
	: <u>,1255</u> e	1.35017
<del>.</del>	07-9b	1.23071
	1,04.355	1.02643
	1,94131	1.72703
•	57231	1,60064

i

	HEREDISIC DARK	SHFILTER
• • • • • • •	0432E	LASE I FURE
	になったすより、日	1766-96
1	0.03254	),52349
÷ - 5 · 1 · 5 · 5 / 1 · 5	0,07360	1.47171
	19715	0,47450
	1,12112	1 4 3 54 3
	13671	3.4 5/52/5
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	0,15545	2,43223
	16753	0.46530
	0.14912	1.47063
1. 14 5. 7 <b>7 7 5 7</b>	6.11111	9,47164
1 345 77505	1 1 2 2 3 5	1. +5956
	n 13295	2.47303
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		1.46795
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	0.47483
	16944	0.47313
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	17447	47154
	19134	2.45703
ار د می است. او د وسه از ماهنده دی	0,77215	0.44706
	11.21376	9-43587
÷	1.53090	0 44729
A. 1967 . 7951	2.24171	0.45310
- 1-1.15	0.25250	0.47594
	9,26442	0.45555
	J. JAUNG	り。ゆうゆうエ
	0.24045	0.44017
	2.31-33	2.45795
	1.72626	0,43235
	1,73361	-2705
	J. 75266	1.43933
1	う <b>しょ</b> とつうよよ	3,43369
	7,77301	0.41434
7 . 7 . 7 .	, 3:01	6°4598#
	30791	1,-0734
	_ <b>,</b> → 1805	a.43±75
	527	0.45251
and the state of the	°,→>3,5%	0.4455D
	∴_407 <u>1</u>	0.44220
	······································	ម ំពុះក្នុង
• • • •	1 . 1 . L . A D	11,15403
	2.47513	2 <del>1</del> 74 <u>2</u>
· · · · ·	2.43748	1,84597
• • • •	1. 전격부약은	1.59932
· · ·		0.57231
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	6°29654

THE REACTION DEPARTMENTS OFFICE

	12 116 CF	MAGNITUDE
	二日 一日 二日	DIFFERENCE
6 C - CT - C + (C34	0.52272	0.62255
	0.53213	0.6772)
147 JATE	0,54144	0.66285
	2.55101	0.59991
	0.35170	2.55315
	1.57195	0.53970
	0.58293	<b>9.50041</b>
	0.59229	0.47282
1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	0.50230	0.47714
	3.39671	0.47714
	2.51340	0.43636
	2.20961	<b>₽.47</b> 885
	0.64034	0.49930
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	4.45469	1.47246
	65125	0,43014
	0.47701	0.47332
	0.43908	0.46702
	1.77425	0.47374
	0.7112	ŋ <b>,4</b> 6514
	0.7120	0.45726
	77542	0 <b>,4</b> 4824
	74570	9.46335
	0 75565	0.45523
	0 7:351	2.45465
	-7575	9,45777
	C 72344	0.45757
		3,43410
	0.01450	0,46450
		2.43213
	5 5 5 5 7 2 5 5 7 7 5 7 2	0 44572
	2 - 5 - 2 - 1 - 3 - 5 H	0,44085
•		1,45201
		وهرجدره
	0 97240	0.45604
in the second	2.2746	7.44415
	1. 19 17 FG	0.44377
<u>ا الم الحريق م الحريق الم الم الم الم الم الم الم الم الم الم</u>	ショウア アンピート・ティス スペリー	n_44274
L → T T + → T T + →	<u>し</u> ていたマス 一番4 2番4	n_44564
• • • • • • • •		1,24130
		9,44050
1		0.4440.1 0.4440.1
7. · · · · · ·		0_45347
	2.77149	こうそう てい こう しんしょう しょう しょう しょう しょう しょう しょう しょう しょう しょう

EV DIRLERS	HAR PLEEDTRIC OATA	BHFILTER
5 <b></b>	e inse	MAGNITUDE
2+01104	ERACT10H	OIFFERENCE
49597.67311	0.73241	0.49520
	0.79438	0.44922
1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1	J. 43570	0.47014
41.47.71304	3.31:73	n_46104
	0.27116	0.44733
La Prima de la Servicio	2.44-722	2.45040
207,25%25	0.35569	0.45185
al = 17 . 754.77	1 27949	9.45777
20107 7.5145	0,29354	0.45206
1	0.20329	9.46442
24. 27.73528	C. 41775	2.47263
241 27 741 44	0.99318	0.48394
20702	0,93249	0.47750
44007.41209	1,95096	9.47153
315 47 July 36 7	0.76391	0.51600

GU PESCENT	PRESELFCTRIC DATA	V-F1676R
م ت م يا م <sup>لا .</sup>	HAASE	MAGNITUDE
14400 1444 A	ERACTION	DIFFERENCE
		• • • • • • •
11111.74597	1.37629	0,13451
	a k 1779	0 26454
+++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++	9 - T 4 7 7 7	0 26003
11191.00048	J_450113	9.67076
1447년,2년년94년	1,47329	9,27195
<u></u>	0.50244	0.40040
44472.63599	0.53792	0.37970
24-21 23412	0155 <b>797</b>	0.29403
1447 - 92374	0.57935	9.24012
	0 49949	0.17544
······································	- • · · / · · ·	7 16745
44473.73115		2017/72
14493.79345	0./541/	0.17070
·注于你出来。你们没想要	0.73326	0.13139
4443,03333	じ。7ララウア	0.17146
	0.94196	0.20707
1111日本 111月2日の	0.33766	9.20434
	0 00745	7,19542
	- • · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1 21217
		0 1 5 3 1 5
	2.14874	5.12210
44476 <b>.7</b> 5546	0.20694	2.21452
34496.57101	し。そうわらす	0.22112
والمراجع والتحسيري	0.55125	0.23305
1	1.37368	0.24932
34161 39767	0.31956	0.23329
	s Sanaa	0.24277
	しょキリモリン	
		Jec 7411
4	1.7*22+	7.21727
	2.74342	0.19293
4-311,62749	2.03191	1.14322
1	う。6日65日	0.61543
14-4 7 4-91	0.07414	0.33747
	1.00957	3.25179
		0 24375
		0 23002
		しゅだいんだん カーウスとう
>1-,79312	1.1.4274	.23543
44314,33794	2.21719	0.21363
4-4147717	0.23571	0.23592
	0,25559	0.2235-
	0.27262	0.23103
	0.00017	0.23122
	しょう こうてき	0 0 2711
,731au		101111 000-0
314,71.57	2.33627	2.20160
1191.000000000	2.13770	2.20740
	1 25442	2.22253

and the second secon

1 / Article Topa	JUST NO FRANCIS	
	PROVIEELCIKIC DATA	VFFILTER
اه لر و به ۲۰	12 4ASE	MAGAITUDE
JA09110+	FRACTION	DIFFERENCE
44513.73792	C 88472	0 14190
生活時1位 ノウアマリ		0.19190
	J . 7 J . 14	0.21735
	0.41401	0.23504
	0.74531	9.23081
1-31 - 0 27 S	0.04065	0.72609
ana St∮ popa Back	0.01062	1,10992
94819184475	> 03340	1 52524
1-314 -7165		
		1.7/231
		0.04207
·····································	0.02058	0.34377
	<u>; ^ , 4 5 н</u>	0.25191
	7,73444	0.24364
and the second	0.11690	0 22456
		1.23141
in in the provide the second		2.20487
	2.15315	2.24515
	2.15380	9.24313
-5531-71515	0.14147	2.23567
-37: 72777	0.19479	1,22255
4452 . (+747	0.21960	0 0 1 7 1 J
	0.02202	2 • C • 2 L +
	1. 1.352	J.∠0010
	3.24004	0.23012
**************************************	2.25437	2.22359
44731.52945	0.41+62	0.21511
	5°240T	3.21315
371, 3337	0.343.77	0.22384
and the second second	0 75710	
	- **** とうなー 	9.21921 0.07921
	2.37499	2.19581
	2.41790	0.22493
	0.42170	0.24517
· - ) ` · , · ) * * ·	0.43547	2.24333
- 250 合語 。 11 - 14 5	2,34514	1.21-44
	4 27534	0 37 30 1
	2 <b>2 3</b> 2 3 4 3 2 4	1.50023
		0.74163
•••• • • • • • • • • • • • • •	1.00235	2.99167
	01342	1,17744
···· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	0.02.50	1.22587
1 - FOS.73975	2.23566	1,11243
1	0.01×01	9 29563 
1	しょう アクジェー	9.00007 0.000
	2 a 1 m 1 m 1 m 1 m 1 m 1 m 1 m 1 m 1 m 1	0.01597
		11 A C 11 (1) A

OF ELECTION	PHE TOULFOTHIC DATA	V-FILTER
	<b>し</b> らえるF	MAGNITHDE
	FUNCTION	E TEEEBENCE
あたくしい J U キー	EACH TO 2	OFFERENCE
44526.79659	0.09331	0.27073
14594 AN. 49	0 09437	0 25514
		0.000000
44-56*311.0	9.19785	9.25020
44526 <b>.</b> 02375	0.12182	0.25614
毎年日之后。しょうのう	0.13754	0.24760
44426 3441	1.15627	0 03004
	0 17034	0 et 2007
	9.17020	0.24004
4403E.003370	0.15989	0.23153
ふんちゅう。 アッチック	0.11201	0.22622
84555 <b>.77</b> 304	0.12310	2.24036
164 6 7/ 205	1 1 3 5 7 3	0.03985
	1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1	0.00000 0.00000
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	2.67273
44446.001F3	0.15537	2.23976
4月月4日。614年2	J.17022	0.19268
44945.6 <u>23</u> 76	0113060	2.21662
16515.83335	<b>- - - - - - - - -</b>	( 1540h
		U. A. 2167
1440 4 C + 1 77 1 4	2.21984	0.20202
≈454÷.00720	6.2315P	2.23599
14545 . 37-57	0,24240	0.21520
LETHE ATHON	r 25329	0 12060
	4.13514	
· 도장도립 · 533명 지갑	0.28082	2.20670
	P.29119	0.19463
	2.31579	0.17:93
1457 1157 152	32701	1 14035
		a • tos
and the second sec		2.10705
	2.07005	2.1771/
1-7.7.7 A	2.34358	2,17000
	2.57376	7.13311
- 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1	2.31579	9,21075
	0 30794	7 1 4- 01
		() ● ● ● F 目 44 単 () ● ● ● F 目 44 単 元
		73724
•		1.21210
and the first of the second	리 🖕 수송감 부장	2.14716
	2.44637	2,20346
	1.45351	2.21:24
•		うちついえた
•		247230D 7 843
• • • •		2.27165
		たいた7703
-	1.47509	0.35-21
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		0.35/64
-	1 . <b>3 1</b>	

NW FISCLUM	PHETOELECTRIC	UATA V-FILTER
	24135	MAGNITUDE
5445000+	FRACTICH	DIFFERENCE
44547.24065	0.52342	0.42120
44547.34371	0.55280	0.36575
	54217	3,37473
4-747.15530	0.55172	2.32303
	0.54244	9.32025
44747, 430p	7 7240	0.52063
11517. 3044	0	0.24122
シュート・シュート しんこう しんしん ひんしん しんしん しんしん しんしん しんしん しんしん しんし	0.59097	0 3104A
	0 10300	0 00044
	0 41595	0 0// 707
	0 C 7 1 7 2 4	9.627023 0.07703
	0.64100	9,20077
	0,50084	2.25107
	1.65205	0.24653
	37771	3.22546
-4347.70404	0.69765	0.22201
24523.71552	0.70099	0.24355
44877 <b>.</b> 72812	0.71202	0.22457
44543.71422	0.7226!	0.24476
	2.73614	0.21199
	0.74763	0.21511
94509 <b>.7</b> 5771	0.75637	0.20154
99545 <b>.7717</b> 4	0.7651/	0.22281
54 5.75542	2.77:47	0.24095
	1.78-60	0.22269
4 4 7 4 9 4 7 7 7 7 3	2.79541	2.22174
24725.111 <b>1</b> 1	2,21550	2.21742
24345 <u>2371</u>	0,92505	0.23945
11	0 83-50	2,22197
- 344 7 . + + 1 Sm	24735	2.21353
5 - FRE - 50 10	2,25/25	2.83523
		0.22474
	↑. 7 am 7	2.21163
		2,23394
	0 70001	0 00493
11 + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +	- 7027U	1.1.000 1.1.075
ディシング かんしょう	- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	2011TTU 1 79496	1 01052
	ショナイ イマーナマーナー フェスログ	V.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C.C
デオ・フィック からり うしし おうちょう しょう かかい しゅうかい	ショドウワドサーク マイサー	
- ササワンド東西サウドイ		- • 17 ( 22 0 • 02 / 19
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	しん ひんしょう

IN FISCION	PERIOELECTRIC DATA	V-FILTER
••••	PHA 9E	MAGNITUDE
2-00000+	FRACTION	DIFFERENCE
44527.23270	0.79511	0.22311
7.20201	5.79593	0.23519
4-3-7.2350b	0.40947	0.22593
44357.10351	0.81944	3.55060
N 7 . 7 14 7 8	0.0519U	0.20522
	0.94600	0.22366
17.74545	0.95639	2.23344
11-117.15-120	0.23074	0.21292
4-EE7.7E902	0.0420	0.20595
	0.90401	3.21773
11553,76503	2.91344	2.23047
11==7.7==75	0.92988	2.23466
12-27-127-1	0,44024	2.236?5
NS-7.217F2	6.5168	0.23552
Luiont (vienau	: .95159	0.24353
しんちかす トラブムは	· 使点子住著	1 29820

1.7 F (SCL 13	PRETABLECTRIC DATA	U-FILTER
ا بر مارد <sup>و</sup>	DAASE	MAGNITUDE
2408000+	FRACTION	DIFFERENCE
4 1491.74672	0.37719	-0.13970
44401 75045	0 41265	-0.16830
44452.01119	9.45023	-0.10142
ににはなす。 しんでのが	1,47414	-0.09362
		-0.02365
	ションジャルマー ション・ション・ション・ション・ション・ション・ション・ション・ション・ション・	-0.03744
	0 - 52 35 4 0 - 52 35 4	-0.12979
		-0.15619
	0 7014 I	-0.10017
	U. 770J	-0.24374
14-1-43.73007		-9.24274
1	9.75590	-0.22462
	. 71420	-0.20451
144 193 . JOST	0.79940	-7.21635
ಎಎಎ <del></del>	2。而4134	-0.17959
3 <b>.</b> _3328	0.83848	-2.13083
0-478.22015	0,03970	-0.22055
	3.90705	-0.20489
LANS 73474	9.17929	-1.20976
641576 . 7571B	0.20779	-0.14791
14112 - 1171	0.32921	-7.16939
	0.35265	-0.13234
44076 91074	0.37454	-0.13709
	0.54059	-7.15173
	1,41705	-0.10935
	0.40331	-7.14150
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	-0.13584
		-0.13-13
	0.07393	0 32414
**************************************		17497
	2. 07533 2. 07533	-2 03202
	0.00043	-0.07202
		モン・ムキエンビ ハーキアムクロ
	2.11341	
77007	12660	
<b>-</b> 7937-	14351	-1.1257/
44354.43794	0.01401	-2.17199
	0.27653	-0.15569
31 <b>4.</b> - 4399	2.24040	-0.14030
ಎಎ <i>ಡ</i> ಿಡ <b>್ನ</b> ಶೇಷನನ	5.27344	-7,15145
44、11月、11日の日	0.20053	-0.14731
	0.30472	-0.13966
2 - 42 <b></b> + 30 t	0,32406	-0.16329
······································	2 <b>.</b> 3 8 9 0 9	-0.19077
	0.44510	-2.21481

1.5130101	A SCHELECTRIC DATA	JFILFER
· · · · · · · · · · ·	PHASE	AAGNITUDE
		OTEFERENCE
1010_004 <b>+</b>	F - 3C / 10 ·	
14319.73705	).33546	-0.15246
1-313 <b>.75795</b>	3,90380	-).17123
	2, 91, 977	-0.131+5
	74575	-0.15773
	1 93630	7.34248
	1,01137	2.82650
	0.12555	2.97332
	0.04150	0.59114
	0.03501	0.04045
	ひょう 100 A 	0 00 23
+++		
9.91401		-9.07000
	0.10015	-U.1+020
41019.93752	.11/34	-0.07321
9-E19.90107	0.13403	-9.36720
4-521.67377	2.13620	-7,1441+
4-5919103	0.17525	-2.17056
+	3.16952	-0.21163
44301.71373	19252	-0.13595
44391.72040	<u>19746</u>	-).13759
11501.74304	9.22927	-0.13438
11521.75175	0.23396	-0.17587
1.521.77307	2,24934	-0.19704
1.391.73500	2.24300	+0,15301
41-521,83059	2.31591	-2.20129
41301 (4291	0 37333	-0.15514
+ - 521 . 17459	0.34573	-0.13705
1.471		-0. 2293
	1.33361	-0.13460
		-0.13213
		-n 1479x
	- 1033Q	-1 15547
		_0.13044
	1. 19. 19. 19. 19. 19. 19. 19. 19. 19. 1	
++5/3+5/374	ja, ≊aturatu - tanttata	-0.03005
····∃]=••/3+13		
		2,10002 2,10002
	3 - 7 3 5 7	0.4240D n 2040s
••••	3 • C 3 ( 2 2	J.02142
44804,23075	0.01704	2,92447
······································	0,02700	2.90940
4-3=3.70614	0.02555	1.75053
±1:,/////	⊴ <b>.</b> ⊴4670	1.44735
· · · ? · • ? ? » ? ? ? ?		0.09035
	177343	-2.JP155

· PRIMERECTRIC OFTA	J-FILTER

_		11 A (11) F F
· · · ·	~ +0.55	
5+03009+	FRACTION	DIFFERENCE
+1522.73720	0.03492	-0.10751
44544.33670	C.19578	-0.11892
1344, 51375	2.10359	-0.13215
-4545, 45375	2.12252	-).10292
	1 1 7 3 2 0	-1.12733
	- 14699	-1.17215
	0 1710/	-9.14511
	0 19055	-1.1.044
		-0.17534
	· • - 1	
	0.1A+21	
445%8.79270	0.14509	- 1 • 1 + 1 C 7
[45.13655	1.5606	
-1-03, 1392	0.17092	-0.15053
11144.04	5.19127	-0.13621
44-23333	0.19232	-0.14591
5 - 5 - <del>5</del> - <del>7</del> <b>7 7 5</b>	2.20357	-0.14961
	0.22074	-0.13411
······································	23235	-0.14910
	- 24310	-13381
	0 08799	-0.15670
- ジャウル きょうごう うび		-0 16704
		- 1003
(TA' - [319		- • 1 1 2 A 3
₩×₹-7.05376		-0.25403
	0.32772	-7.29511
	5.54U20	-~.22192
<u>5</u> -7,29453	こ。そうゆしつ	1.537
	0.33425	-1.17255
443 7.71270	0.37447	-0.20545
	2. 군무부등성	-1.20533
1	0,30361	-0.20034
	0_40949	-7.13319
 	- 111	-C.1708A
	5 <u>4</u> 747U	-0.21155
	↓ ● = 2 + 4 - 5 5 - 5 A 5 A 5	-0.15907
		- 15574
and an		
		- + 457 (57 _n - 11 177
14 1 E 17 <b>-</b> 4 ( 1 - 9 <b>)</b>	2.4354m	
TH <b>T</b> . 11 5 3 5	0.40374	●♡•U46550
10.377,2243+	0.30506	-0.0706-
	-1417	-0.05166

0. C(SC10)	PROTOELECTRIC UNTA	U-FILTER
1	PUASE	1AGUI TUDE
13000UU+	FRACTION	DIFFERENCE
44747.24123	0.52411	0.02995
42 = 47 . 449 99	0.53347	0.01319
14547 45742	0.54294	0.03031
1.6517.03561	0.55242	-0.06924
L. F. 7. 374 F.	0.56315	-0 19195
■	0 47343	-1.06135
46417 39303	n 53430	-0.14497
4/ 147, Hond	1 59360	-0 1610u
11.7.7.4.404	0,40380 	-0.14710
111545 112K77	5 30733	-0.16051
10000000000000000000000000000000000000	0 51668	-0.11750
	0 43104	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
26522 60457	0.54174	-0.75417
46444 - 337	0.65156	-0.10462
وويتكار والودار فالتعالم سيبية	0.65271	-7.1-142
12 mmg _ 3-102	1.57845	-9.1605+
	0.59054	-7.12771
44347,73491	0.70157	-0.13276
4-74P-72576	0.71279	-0.13527
44714 /3452	0.72539	-7.15715
44749,74381	73686	-0.13684
44749 70559	0.71740	-0.13055
	2.75711	-0.14186
20200 17 71	0.75689	-0.14-582
14490 <b>1</b> 7 4 1 4 9	0.77715	-0.17425
the state of the one	1 7474A	-0.14462
1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 7	0.79720	-0.15656
	21620	+0.15766
- 24 22-04	2.32675	-0.13331
F-7	1.03723	-0,16127
11410, 400M	0,04964	-0.14514
<b></b>	0.35793	-0.15035
445 <b>5.</b>	1.16947	-1.12187
	2.1793日	-0.13.09
いんデルタ よんプラルビー	0.33690	-0.14004
6.6-207 . HS 175	9.70107	-),19964
1.1月四节,在公共来行	0.70174	-0.15647
5487 <b>.</b> 41389	2.71514	-0.15927
443 T7.122205	2.72494	-2.14915
	2.73472	-2.19198
H - こくて <b>。</b> らしてたよ	2.73545	- <sup>n</sup> .13011
a se a transmission de la companya d	0.73027	-1.15471
	2.7A219	-0.13962

AV PISCISM	PHATHELEOTRIC DATA	U-FILTER
1.4.3.	PHASE	MAGNIFUDE
2442000+	FRACTION	DIFFERENCE
44507.00043	0.77279	-0.15722
445-7.57377	5.78428	-0.15044
44747, 35413	0.79670	-0.17105
44507.50577	0.31029	-0.14990
2-317.73404	0.82015	-0.17771
44577./1330	1,03269	-2.13478
94507.7271L	0.84667	-0.20444
44507.736+4	2.35723	-0.17513
44497.75704	0.23144	-0.16511
12497.75942	9°13498	-0.13456
's"7.77713	0.00475	-0.14632
	0.91914	-0.16210
\$=\$\$ <b>7</b> ,799755	0.93059	-0.10042
7.53106	0,74093	-1.12761
b17.5t*t=	1,95243	-1.09555
44-507.42321	1,96414	-0.07030

. 4

. . .

## APPENDIX B

## FIRING OF PRIMARY HINIMUM

NA 1	FROCH MUMHER	(9-C)
	(HUT <sup>1</sup> )	(HUTH)
24366004		
14666 490	-15530	-0.021
16631 170	-15164	-0.023
- 1 + - 3 +	-14710	-0.029
1997/000 1977/00 1977/00		-0.032
	-14366	+0,001
1000000 / 1000 10000 / 1000	-14256	-0.004
10/E0.17/9	-13919	-0.023
	-13905	-0.010
15124.384		-1.124
14740.774		-1.050
14959.045	<u> </u>	-0.014
7412.033	2513	-7.476
17469.700	- 12 2 1 4 	-0.006
17983.477		
13427.791	-17394	-0.039
10607.563	-10450	-0.03X +0.03Y
14004.636	+ <u>1</u> 0445	-0.043
1-23.743	- 9705	-0.023
20494,565	- 4775	-0.000
20740.100	- 3443	-0.028
21420.765	- 7515	-V.J.294
21513.664	- 7574	-0.72*
21846.509	- 7191	+0.000
21909,635	- 71+8	+9.005
21945.382	- 7175	-0.075
22621.712	- 6291	-0.003
22993.710	- 5259	+0.024
23827.731	- 0471	-2,241
29134.074	- 4634	+3.002
24165.04A	- 44 <del>38</del>	-1.124
2.163.795	- 3773	-2.232
23527.735	- 2915	+0.010
2,317,743	- 1417	+0.510
25473,003	- 1530	+0.401
-97 ( <b>9.</b> () 25	- 1923	-0.173
ຊິສດຽຍ ຜູ້ຜິສຸດ	- 1201	-0.003
2737-5698	- 1166	±0.033
27713.033	- 542	-0.021
27794, 237	- 31	-,,009
26967.748	34	-0.033
293202.735	i+ 13	-0.011
21125.382	132	-3-550
20 * 44 _ 19 <b>* 0</b>	1.37	+0.001
21763.647	3 3 1	+0.059

<del>.</del>.,

....

## ILDINGS OF PRIMARY MINIAUM

·i・u・ビ・	EPUCH HUMBER	(U-C)
S#40000+	(H11H)	(HUTH)
24373.544	399	+0.044
20429.502	454	+0.032
24761.530	340	-0.004
20174.315	455	+0.066
2-037.02?	928	+0.015
1915 <b>0.647</b>	1259	-0.407
29467.275	1427	+0.007
22435.559	1562	+0.025
23514.420	1744	+0.032
29527.567	:729	+0.063
27525.313	2.344	-0.011
29473.592	2137	-0.018
20099.123	2158	÷0.036
29977.009	5506	-2.413
20175.640	2432	-0.031
30467.511	2519	-0.019
50318,598	2618	-0.007
51645.377	3031	-0.008
31330.734	3256	-0.014
31647.039	4239	-0.029
31725.544	4202	-0.010
12104.431	535	-0.014
32324,508	5554	+2.084
32974.377	5422	+2.017
33343.697	<u> </u>	-0.385
32435.331	6792	+0.05?
73714.535	5024	+0.002
37779.263	6339	-0.738
30453.510	10234	+9.010

